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In the spring of 2020 Project Chimps was approached by Dr. Steve Ross, the 
director of the Lester E. Fisher Center for the Study and Conservation of 
Apes, and we accepted his invitation to be the first group to participate in a 
developing independent welfare assessment of captive chimpanzees. At 
Project Chimps we’re always looking to improve and open to new ideas to 
provide the best life for our chimps and staff.  
 
Funded by a grant from the Arcus Foundation (which has not provided any 
funding to Project Chimps), Dr. Ross conducted his review of our sanctuary 
to determine the degree to which we are meeting the welfare needs of our 
chimpanzees. We are happy to announce that Dr. Ross’ evaluation both 
confirmed the quality of Project Chimps and provided ideas for growth as 
we continue to evolve.  
 
We are honored to be the pilot sanctuary for this new program, and have 
begun our review of Dr. Ross’ findings, which are valuable to the ongoing 
discussions of how we grow our young sanctuary and what changes we may 
be making as we move towards the day when we are caring for the 200 
chimpanzees to whom we intend to provide lifelong care. 
 
Overall, Dr. Ross found the chimpanzees’ social lives to be excellent with 
indicators of individual wellbeing to be largely positive. The assessment of 
the chimpanzees’ physical living spaces was very good with notations on 
which structures and yard setups we should consider replicating in our 
future expansion. Programmatically, he felt that there is room for 
improvement which he acknowledged would be expected of a program of 
our youth, and he confirmed the viability and value of our existing plans for 
growth as we increase in size.  
 
Beyond those broad strokes, what follows on these pages is Dr. Ross’ 
complete report accompanied by annotations from the Project Chimps team 
that should provide context for the findings and, where applicable, our 

plans for addressing any areas where he suggested changes. You will find 
the unabridged detailed assessment from Dr. Ross on the left side of the 
document, and Project Chimps’ comments on the right.  
 
We additionally encourage readers to review our strategic plan, which was 
implemented in 2019. Many of the areas Dr. Ross suggested focusing on 
have long been part of our future plans, already identified as priorities for 
the sanctuary. Our strategic plan provides a deeper outline of how and 
when we hope to develop and implement adjustments and changes to 
various aspects of the sanctuary’s facilities, staffing and programs. 
 
We are grateful to Dr. Ross for spending his time with us and with our 
chimpanzees, and eager to continue our work for them. We’re hugely 
grateful, also, to our supporters for standing with us in our efforts, and for 
being so passionate about the welfare of these incredible animals. Our 
ability to continue our mission for these chimps and to bring the remaining 
chimps from the research lab depends on your support now more than 
ever. 
  

https://projectchimps.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Project-Chimps-Strategic-Plan-2019-2024.pdf
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Project Chimps is the first and only facility to be fully assessed using these 
methods, which were developed during the assessment process. We look 
forward to additional facilities participating in the same assessment so that 
we can share best practices and learn from each other. 

Our highest score was in the social structure of the groups we have formed 
thus far at Project Chimps. Our team has completed 6 rounds of group 
introductions, which have resulted in stable and thriving chimp families. This 
is a fundamental part of our strategic plan and focuses on one of the most 
important things to Project Chimps – that our approach enables 
chimpanzees to be happy and thriving. 

Our current facility was originally designed for gorillas and thus far we have 
remodeled existing infrastructure to accommodate chimpanzees. This has 
limited us in some ways. For example, we don’t have the ability to increase 
the heights of existing buildings. We had more flexibility with Chateau, 
which was a large building shell when we purchased the property, so we 
were able to design the interior structure of Chateau from scratch. We 
expect to build structures similar to Chateau in our Phase 2 expansion, 
always learning and adjusting as we see how the chimpanzees adapt and 
live within the building. While habitat access is rotated at present, it has 
always been our goal for every group to have a dedicated yard of its own to 
use daily, once social introductions are completed. During this current 
period, while we’re still conducting group introductions and establishing 
social stability, we find the habitat time-sharing method assists with our 
process of building the large chimpanzee family at Project Chimps. We can 
increase the amount of habitat access time, discussed later in this report.  

Our lower score in “programs” makes us eager to continue to build our 
capacities in these areas. We are also sure that the way we have conducted 
some of our programs to date has helped us thrive with respect to 
important goals for us, such as the development of important social and 
family structure that the report specifically identifies as excellent. We look 
forward to increased collaboration with peers, including to address some of 
the challenges that Dr. Ross points out aren’t unique to Project Chimps, but 
are experienced throughout similar facilities.   

  

https://projectchimps.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Project-Chimps-Strategic-Plan-2019-2024.pdf
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Our team’s success in facilitating introductions of chimpanzees, which leads 
to the formation of stable, healthy chimpanzee groups, received the highest 
marks in this assessment. 

The vitality of our chimpanzee residents is the heart of Project Chimps’ 
work, and we have achieved that goal even being the newest chimpanzee 
sanctuary in America, with a staff that is growing in experience every day.  
Continued forward progress and introduction of new ideas and programs is 
our constant goal. And as we move in that direction, we are proud to have 
notably stable and thriving chimp groups. 

We received an outstanding score reflecting the low incidence of anxiety-
related behaviors. In every society – chimpanzee and human – anxiety is 
present, even with completely healthy individuals; we all experience that 
daily. At Project Chimps, of course, we are also caring for chimps whose past 
experiences in research laboratories shaped their anxieties and the 
associated behaviors in ways we cannot know. But in any group of animals 
there will be dynamic relationships. It is a remarkable accomplishment that 
despite all of those factors, and our relative youth as an organization, the 
instances of anxiety-related behaviors averaged 8.1%. Compared to the 
average of 48% observed in zoo-housed chimpanzees, this is an exceptional 
score. 
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We are pleased with the validation of our introduction program and our 
group structures as noted in the areas of strength.  

 

Regarding Dr. Ross’ notes about the (minimal) anxiety levels shown, we 
have always been, and continue to be, engaged in ongoing and robust 
conversations with our staff and independent experts on ways to decrease 
the chimps’ anxiety-related behaviors attributed to human activities. We 
will discuss this further in the program section of this report.  
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At present we have 78 chimps in five groups living in five buildings and 
sharing two yards.  

It is our long-term goal to have 200 chimps in a total of eight large groups, 
with one or two smaller groups for individuals who have medical or 
psychological needs that require special attention.  

Utilization of the time-shared yards has been very helpful in our group 
formation process, a key factor in providing a healthy social environment for 
our chimpanzees. This time-share will continue to be important as we 
welcome new chimps and form additional groups. This process will continue 
until we have successfully relocated all of the chimps from the New Iberia 
Research Center. Once all of the chimps are here, we can finalize the group 
formations and then allocate one large group to each yard for daily access. 
The process is dependent upon the receipt of funding for our capital 
campaign, currently estimated at $13.2M, which will allow the construction 
of two additional large buildings and six additional yards. This project can be 
started with the receipt of half of the funds and completed within three 
years from the receipt of the full funding. 
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The areas of strength identified by Dr. Ross confirm that our design of 
Chateau and the porches in each building are a successful model that 
supports the chimpanzees. What we are doing on this front is working, and 
we plan to replicate it in future construction.  

Observing the chimps and watching their interactions, it seems that the 
time-shared rotational access to the yards has allowed us to be successful in 
establishing the stable groups that were noted earlier in this report. The 
suggested areas for change could occur if we were able to increase the 
length of each workday. As we are unable to allow the chimps to have 
habitat access without adequate staff on site, we would need to increase 
our caregiver staff by an additional 4.5 fulltime employees. This would add 
$140,400 to our annual operating budget. It could extend the time the 
chimps have in the yard from 6 hours per day to 10 hours. 

The pool of individuals who have the experience to care for chimps is 
unfortunately small and keeping positions filled is challenging. As we grow 
and our staff gain experience, we hope that issue will be less of a concern. 

As noted earlier, we are unable to raise the roofs of the smaller villas, and in 
fact, these lower vertical spaces will be necessary for geriatric or mobility-
impaired chimps as our population ages. Younger and able-bodied chimps 
will be relocated into the larger buildings once they are constructed.  

Our team has discussed bio-floors, or deep litter mulch, at length and has 
determined that our geographical location and physical facilities make this 
problematic. Our area has substantial humidity levels and other factors at 
Project Chimps means that such floors threaten chimp and human health. 
However, we are considering other options to experiment with additional 
woodwool, hay, and other disposable substrates during the first quarter of 
2021. We will select one room in each building in which we will supply an 
increased quantity of substrate and then collect observations on how the 
chimps interact with the material, how the staff adjusts to cleaning, how 
frequently the material needs to be fully changed out, and the costs 
associated with the purchase of product and its disposition. While exact 
costs are unknown at present, this is expected to increase our operating 
budget by at least $15k annually for one room per group (6 rooms), and 
upwards of $60k per year for all rooms (16 rooms).  
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Project Chimps’ proven method of hand-feeding our residents for two of the 
three meals per day has been an important component in developing our 
social structures while also allowing close observations of each chimp every 
day and maintaining calorie control for chimps who have needed weight 
decreases or increases. Hand-feeding allows individual care and negates 
aggressive food behaviors that many animals exhibit. To address the 
concerns raised by Dr. Ross, and try to eliminate some of the anxiety-related 
behaviors, we will experiment with a green-leaf scatter as the first course of 
each meal so all chimps have access to a low-calorie snack while waiting 
their turn for hand-served meals. 

We are pleased to have a new veterinarian with primate experience on staff 
and access to a wide range of independent subject matter experts in 
everything from captive chimpanzee care to oral surgery. We look forward 
to this department growing as the population and their needs increase. This 
planned growth is part of our strategic plan and has always been part of our 
plan for Project Chimps as we bring more chimps on site. 

The Phase 2 buildings each have a medical wing already planned, and our 
team is always seeking donated equipment that will improve our medical 
team’s operations. The multi-purpose use issue has occurred because as we 
have grown, we have prioritized the construction and development of 
chimp spaces and not human spaces. Thus, meetings and trainings for our 
growing staff take place wherever there is room at the time. However, even 
with that effort, chimpanzee care and protection of staff and chimps is 
considered paramount. A dedicated office building (which will also serve as 
a visitor center), is planned for Phase 3, to follow the completion of Phase 2 
likely in 2024 and is estimated at $3M. With currently 32 employees but 
plans to grow to over 60 employees, we have always planned to grow the 
facilities as our numbers increase. 

There are areas of campus that have extremely poor radio reception. This 
will be corrected by the addition of an on-campus repeater which has been 
budgeted for 2021 at $6,000. 

Every caregiver was tasked with inventing one new enrichment device as his 
or her 2020 goal; many of these are in prototype testing to ensure chimp 
safety and will be fully implemented in 2021.  

https://projectchimps.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Project-Chimps-Strategic-Plan-2019-2024.pdf
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We currently have a staffing plan that would provide for two full time staff 
members with each chimp group daily. However, there is a staffing shortfall 
with several vacancies that have proven difficult to fill for the past few 
months, as many sanctuaries and zoos are also hiring from a limited pool of 
experienced candidates. With the pandemic, many are unwilling or unable 
to relocate. Once we’re able to fill these positions, this dilemma will be 
resolved.  

As noted, there is a new behaviorist on staff who joined just before this 
assessment took place and is in the early stages of developing what we 
expect to be a comprehensive behavior and training programs. 

We are pleased that Dr. Ross noted our high success with our introduction 
process and the team who conducts introductions with our chimps. Our 
method of time-sharing and rotational access to yards has contributed to 
this success, as it allows unknown chimps to become familiar with each 
other from a safe distance, and to carefully observe each other as they 
utilize the same areas on different days. This shared use also eliminates 
territorial strongholds by any one group, thus decreasing the chance of 
aggression when groups do meet in the same physical space.  
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As mentioned above, there is a limited pool of “experienced” candidates for 
the highly-skilled work it takes to care for chimpanzees, and as a young 
organization we are happy to be, in significant part, growing from within. 
Our robust and successful volunteer pool has already generated new staff 
and we expect that trend to continue. Our student intern program has 
equally resulted in new staff. Project Chimps is only six years old, and we 
have only had chimps present for four years; and so we expect that we will 
naturally develop a higher percentage of staff with 5+ years’ experience 
within the next few years. The percentage now would be expected to be 
relatively low, particularly when compared with other organizations -- 
several of which are decades old and have retained staff from their early 
years. We also recognize that, due to the location of our sanctuary in a 
remote part of Georgia, in order to attract candidates from other parts of 
the country, more attractive relocation packages may become essential. 
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Of the areas highlighted in orange, Dr. Ross correctly notes that new 
positions were hired just as this survey was being issued, demonstrating our 
commitment to constant growth and development of our programs. This 
also means that the staff identified here were responding to the questions 
without the ability to evaluate the new programs these new hires have 
already begun, and the constantly growing programs at Project Chimps. We 
look forward to completing a similar staff survey to compare perceptions of 
this program once these new hires, and their programs, have been in place 
for some time.  
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Consistent with Dr. Ross’ overall conclusions, the staff surveyed do not have 
concerns about chimpanzee welfare. This is consistent with the evaluations 
and assessments made by independent subject matter experts with years of 
experience with chimpanzees, who have had the opportunity to personally 
observe our operations and the chimpanzees directly.  

 

Final notes: 

We look forward to providing ongoing care to our current residents, 
planning for the future arrival of more chimps, and continuously improving 
our operations. As time goes on, we will learn, continue to grow and 
develop our knowledge base and expertise, and we will always be willing to 
adjust our practices to accommodate the individual needs of new chimps 
while continuing to provide for the population in residence. These types of 
changes will be ongoing as long as Project Chimps is in existence, even after 
we have met our goal of relocating all 200 chimps and have completed our 
fission-fusion setup for the best possible social structure of the chimps.  

With generous support from the public, we will be able to fund all of the 
needs for these chimps now and into the future. We strive to fulfill our 
mission of providing exemplary lifelong care, for however long each chimp 
may have. Because it’s their time to live.  
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